TOWN OF EMPIRE

30 East Park Avenue –P.O. Box 100 Empire CO 80438-0100
303/569-2978 – 303/569-2282 fax
February 24, 2021
Planning Commission Minutes

Planning Commission Members Present
Chair- Sue Hauser, Sally Rush, Denise Tennant, Lorray Singmaster, Mayor Koch, Zoning Officer/Police Chief John Stein.

Approval of Agenda
MS RUSH MOVED TO APPROVE THE REGULAR SCHEDULED PLANNING COMMISSION AGENDA FOR FEBRUARY 24, 2021, MAYOR KOCH PROVIDED THE SECOND AND ALL WERE IN FAVOR.  
Approval of Minutes.

MS. SINGMASTER MOVED TO APPROVE THE MINUTES FOR DECEMBER 2, 2020, AS WRITTEN, MS RUSH PROVIDED THE SECOND AND ALL WERE IN FAVOR.

Public Comment
None Present

Sale of Block: 24, Lot 4 Town of Empire – Bob Croke
The commission reviewed Bob Croke’s offer to purchase Block 24, Lot 4 in the Town of Empire. Mr. Croke expressed an interest in purchasing the lot from the Town to provide possible access to the west end of the Coupon Placer (see map). The lot is only approximately 4000 sq ft which is not buildable by Empire’s zoning regulations. The lot was offered to Mr. Croke and adjacent property owners John Crawford and Jeffrey and Angelica Belknap. Mr. Croke was the only interested party.
MS TENNANT MOVED TO RECOMMEND THE SALE OF BLOCK 24, LOT 4 TO MR CROKE, MS SINGMASTER PROVIDED THE SECOND AND ALL WERE IN FAVOR.

The Planning Commission recommends the sale for the following reasons:

· The lot has no purpose to the Town.

· Combining the lot with another parcel makes it useable. 

· Private ownership generates property tax.

· Developing the lot can provide additional housing.

· The Town does not have to maintain or insure the land.

Ms. Hauser will draft a letter to the Board of Trustees recommending the sale.

Plan Review – Solar Panels – 221 N Main
Chief Stein explained that the county is requiring approval on all plans within the Town of Empire even when they do not expand the footprint or square footage.

MS RUSH MOVED TO APPROVE THE PLANS FOR THE SOLAR PROJECT ON 221 NORTH MAIN. MS SINGMASTER PROVIDED THE SECOND AND ALL WERE IN FAVOR.
Steve Konsella – Preliminary Discussion of Plans for 322 East Park
Mr. Konsella is planning to put one duplex on each lot on Block 22, Lots 1 through 4.
He was informed that duplexes are a use by right in the R-C district, but the Planning Commission can’t actually approve the project until we have official plans showing setbacks, offsets etc.

Presentation from Harmony Domes – (Romine property east of town)
Harmony Domes presented a slide show describing their ideas for develop of the property just east of Empire They are planning a “glamping” site with ten cabanas. They would be used as permanent, year-round vacation rentals. Harmony Domes would like to annex into Empire to use Town water and sewer. The developer will also manage the property. They can build the domes to meet the standards required in Ordinance 170, (size, setback, offset etc.) Harmony domes was told the project is a use by right if, when the property is annexed, it is zoned  R-C, but the commission could not actually approve the project until official plans were submitted.
Mayor and Commission Member Reports

Chief Stein and Ms. Hauser presented a modified Site Plan Checklist for Approval. The modification allows the planning commission chair and zoning officer to sign off on plans not expanding the footprint of the structure, without review by the entire planning commission. 

There were two concerns:
· The size of the structure could be expanded without expanding the footprint and

· Applicants might not know the implications of their proposed project.

Ms. Hauser will reword the document to address expansion that does not expand the footprint. She will have a revised draft for next meeting. The planning commission chair or zoning officer will notify the applicant about the implications of their project.

Chief Stein suggested we revise the short-term rental regulations to cap the number according to a percentage of the residential properties. Ms. Hauser suggested only allowing short-term rentals in the primary residence. Chief Stein said Denver has that stipulation and they were finding it hard to enforce.  We will continue the conversation at the next planning commission meeting.
Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 8:02
_____________________________________   ___________________________
(planning commission chair)                                 (attest)
